
 
 
August 28, 2024 
 
Mr. Robert Burrough 
Director, Eastern Region 
Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration 
840 Bear Tavern Road 
Suite 300 
West Trenton, New Jersey, 08628 
 
Dear Mr. Burrough, 
 
Attached please find a final report that DNV prepared regarding the elbow failure that 
occurred on May 1, 2024, during a hydrostatic pressure test of the Mountain Valley 
Pipeline (MVP). Hydrostatic pressure testing is a common tool used to substantiate the 
strength and integrity of pipeline systems.  The requirements for conducting hydrostatic 
pressure testing of gas pipelines are prescribed in 49 C.F.R. Part 192, Subpart J.   
 
Hydrostatic pressure testing generally occurs after the installation of a pipeline.  The 
process involves isolating a completed section of the pipeline with engineered testing 
equipment, strategically filling it with water, implementing engineered controls to monitor 
pressures and temperatures, effecting a controlled pressurization of the pipeline segment, 
and precisely monitoring the test’s pressures and temperatures throughout its typical 8-
hour hold duration while continuously assessing the readings to identify leaks and prove 
integrity.  Every hydrostatic pressure test is designed to assure minimum pressures are 
met while controlling the maximum pressure to predetermined tolerable limits. 
 
MVP had 43 separate mainline test sections to accommodate achieving the minimum test 
pressures without exceeding engineered maximum test pressure limits.  The primary 
limitation for these tests was due to increased pressure caused by the elevation changes 
and the weight of the water.  MVP utilized a commercial, highly acclaimed, software 
program to assess the real-time testing data.   
 
The H4 section that failed during hydrostatic pressure testing involved a manufactured 
“buttwelding” fitting that mechanically failed before reaching its target test pressure.  
Fittings are designed following engineering specifications but are not required to be 
factory pressure tested for reasons of impracticability.  
 
The H4 test section failure was the project’s only hydrostatic pressure test failure, and it 
was due to a manufacturer’s defective weld as indicated in the attached independent 
report.  As stated, one purpose of hydrostatic pressure testing is to prove the integrity of 
the test section.    For MVP, there are more than 2500 such fittings installed and 
hydrotested with a single failure resulting in a negligible fitting failure rate.  From a 
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manufacturing perspective, the failed fitting had a “sister” fitting in the same test section 
that was proactively removed from the pipeline and used to provide material for a portion 
of the mechanical testing aspect of the failure analysis.  There were only two fittings with 
matching pedigree, neither of which remains in the pipeline.   
 
Each MVP test section, including H4, received a successful hydrostatic pressure test to 
at least 125 percent of the pipeline’s maximum allowable operating pressure.  As a result, 
the pipeline is considered to be stable for purposes of any material defect under 49 C.F.R. 
§ 192.917 (e)(3) and not subject to a risk of experiencing a similar failure in the future.   
 
        Sincerely, 
 
 
         

Justin Trettel 
        Vice President  
         

 
 
cc: FERC Docket No. CP16-10 
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